
Greetings all. 

 

This is my first correspondence as Chair of the CWWHña position that began for me after 

the Coalitionõs business meeting in Oakland, 2011.  As part of the new by-laws passed in 

the Fall of 2010, the Steering Committee put forward candidates for election (for the Chair 

position and Steering Committee members).  On or before the business meeting, CWWH 

members òin good standingó got to vote on the proposed candidates.  So, here I am.   

 

For those of you who didnõt attend the CWWH breakfast, I delivered a number of announce-

mentsñthe crux of which encouraged attendees to become more involved in Coalition activ-
ities.  First and foremost, your involvement might entail making sure that your membership 

is current.  Remember, membership fees enable our organization to sustain itself and 

òadvance scholarship on women and gender in the West.ó  Involvement might also include 

serving on one of the various awards committees, i.e. the Armitage-Jameson Prize Commit-

tee or the Irene Ledesma Prize Committee.  You can show your support for the study of 

women and gender history by participating in the Coalitionõs Writers Group, the Mentor Pro-

gram, or you can òstep up to the plateó by donating to the Graduate Student Meal Fund 

(sign up the next time you fill out your WHA conference register form).  You can volunteer to 

serve as the CWWH Treasurer (not sure we can ever truly replace Susan Wladaver-Morgan, 

but we need to try) or the Secretary/Recorder (a position currently held by the Coalitionõs 

invaluable Lori Lahlum).  Please consider serving in either postñthe Secretary/Recorder is 

elected and the Treasurer is appointed.  As always, you can donate, purchase, or volunteer 

for the Silent Auction which helps fund the aforementioned prizes.  Finally, you can òfriendó 

the Coalition on Facebook. 

 

As I reflect on the past WHA, I still maintain that my favorite event at the conference is the 

CWWH breakfast.  I know Iõm not alone on this.  As a graduate student attending my first 

breakfast in Colorado Springs, I was a nervous wreck when it came time to introduce our-

selves and, essentially, update our status.  I kept thinking: òI donõt know what to say, I have-

nõt done anything yet.ó  That said, everyone was so incredibly supportive (obviously I didnõt 

need to worry about being a newbie with the CWWH crowd); turns out, most in the room 

had been there before.  Competing with the breakfast this past year as my cherished WHA 

event was the òPajama Partyó held in Ren®e Laegreid and Dee Garceauõs hotel room.  The 

turnout was fantastic and so was the discussion about the state of women and gender his-

tory.  Thanks, Renée and Dee.  The opportunities are there, so please consider becoming 

further involved with Coalition activities.      

 

Linda English 
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Armitage-Jameson Prize 

In 2011, Peter Boag, Charlene Por-

sild, and Karen Leong composed 

the committee that awarded the 

Armitage-Jameson Prize for best 

book about western women and 

gender history.  The winner was 

Frontier Feminist: Clarina Howard 

Nichols and the Politics of Mother-

hood (Lawrence: University Press 

of Kansas, 2010) co-written by 

Marilyn S. Blackwell, an independ-

ent scholar, and Kristen T. Oertel, 

Mary Frances Barnard Associate 

Professor in Nineteenth-Century 

American History at the University 

of Tulsa. This outstanding biog-

raphy traces the life of Nichols (b. 

1810) from frontier New England 

to Kansas immediately prior to the 

Civil War and on to California 

where she died in 1885. Nichols 

challenged gender conventions of 

the era, dedicating herself to a 
multiplicity of reforms wherever 

she lived.  Oertel and Blackwell 

donated half of their prize money 

to the Kansas Historical Society for 

a project that includes the digitiz-

ing of Nicholõs papers.  The award 

committee issued an honorable 

mention to Earning Power:  Women 

and Work in Los Angeles, 1880-

1930 (Reno: University of Nevada 

Press, 2010) by Eileen V. Wallis, 

assistant professor at California 

State Polytechnic University, Pomo-

na.  Peter Boag 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Irene Ledesma Prize 

The recipient of the 2011 Irene 

Ledesma Prize was Larisa Ve-

loz.  Veloz is a Ph.D. Candidate at 

Georgetown University.  Her project, 

entitled òForgotten Migrants: Mexi-

can Women and Migrant Families, 

1930-1965,ó impressed the com-

mittee with its contributions to a 

growing field of scholarship on Mex-

ican and Mexican American wom-

en.  She focuses on women and 

children as migrants, and address-

es their agency as they worked to 

form communities in the United 

States and in Mexico.  She strives 

to add migrant women to the male-

dominated narrative of migrant 

workers, and to shed light on trans-

national families, those who had 

multiple citizenship and residency 

statuses. She plans to use the 

funds from the Irene Ledesma Prize 

to further her research on personal 

papers and photographs to gain a 
greater understanding of the wom-

enõs labor experiences and of agri-

cultural history.  Melody Miya-

moto  Walters  

Peter Boag presenting the 

Armitage-Jameson Prize for 

Frontier Feminist by Marilyn 

Blackwell and Kristen Oertel. 

Melody Miyamoto Walters pre-

senting the Irene Ledesma 

Prize  for Larisa Velozõs disser-

tation research.  All photo-

graphs by Renee Laegreid and 

Lori Lahlum. 

Membership Renewal 

The CWWH membership 

year runs from October to 

October.  As such, mem-

bership for 2012 is past 

due.  Please renew your 

membership now and 

show your support for the 

Coalition for Western 

Womenõs History.  A renew-

al/new membership form 

is found on page 9 of the 

newsletter. 
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ticipants considered the signifi-

cance of the franchise from a varie-

ty of different perspectives, from its 

impact on women as political ac-

tors, to the meaning of political 

power for women of color, to the 

ways that newly enfranchised wom-

en affectedñor failed to affectñthe 

political sphere. Discus-

sants included authors and editors 
of Women and Politics: California 

from the Gold Rush to the Great 

Depression (University of Nebraska 

Press, 2011): Robert W. Cherny, 

Sue Englander, Rebecca Mead, 

Scotty Hopkins, and Mary Ann Irwin.  

Mary Ann Irwin 

 

Silent Auction  

 

Kathleen Underwood and Leslie 

Working organized another suc-

cessful silent auction at the Oak-

land meeting.  The Coalition raised 

over $1,000 for the Armitage-

Jameson Prize and the Irene Ledes-

ma Prize.  Thanks to the many auc-

tion donors and bidders whose gen-

erosity made this possible. 

 

CWWH Breakfast,  

Once again, the breakfast was very 

well attended.  Itõs a time for con-

necting with friends and col-

leagues, as well as meeting new 

people, sharing news, and learning 

about CWWH activities.  For photos 

from the breakfast, see pages 14-

16. 

Writing Group 

As a result of Hilary Hallettõs report 

on the Writing Group at the CWWH 

business meeting, the committee 

will be reorganized as a readers 

board.  Readers will remain active 

for a three-year period.   

will be available as the details are 

worked out. 

Linda English was elected Chair of 

the Coalition and Amy Essington 

and Karen Leong are the new 

Steering Committee members.  

Many more people participated in 

the electoral process due to the 

absentee ballot option.  Thanks to 

everyone who voted and made 

the process a success. 

CWWH Governance 

The business meeting also high-

lights the importance of member 

engagement in the organization.  

The Coalition is dependent upon 

volunteers in many ways: as 

Steering Committee members, 

officers, and committee mem-

bers.  In the upcoming months, 

the committee rosters must be 

filled (see p. 10), a new treasurer 

secured, and candidates for the 

Steering Committee (1) and Re-

corder (Secretary) found.  Please 

consider volunteering your service 

to the Coalition.  Contact Linda 

English if you are interested in any 

of these positions. 

CWWH Roundtable 

In honor of Western History Asso-
ciation's semi-centennial (1961-

2011), and as western states cel-

ebrated their one hundredth birth-

days of woman suffrage--

Washington (2010), California 

(2011), and Oregon (2012)--the 

Coalition for Western Women's 

History Roundtable asked 

the question: "What Difference 

Did Woman Suffrage Make?" Par-

Graduate Student Meal Fund 

A big thank-you to all the CWWH 

members who contributed to the 

WHA Graduate Student Meal Fund.  

The Coalition continues to support 

the fund generously.  Chair Kath-

leen Underwood also handled the 

meal ticket distribution process.  

We plan to work with the incoming 

executive director to continue the 

programõs success and to expand 

opportunities for graduate stu-

dents. 

CWWH Business Meeting 

Seventeen members attended the 

annual business meeting at 10 am 

on 13 October.  Members covered 

a lot of ground during this two-hour 

meeting.  One topic discussed was 

finding a better time for meeting in 

2012.  Paula Petrik and Jean Hur-

tado provided a Finance Commit-

tee report that included a number 

of suggestions for developing a 

fundraising plan.  More information 

Kathleen Underwood chairing 

the CWWH business meeting. 
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CWWH Branded Session:  

 

òThe Legacy of Women and Gender 

in Public History: New Careers, 

Voices, and Perspectives in West-

ern Historyó 

 

For the past fifty years, women ac-

tive in the Western History Associa-

tion used their careers in western 
history to push the boundaries of 

public historyñand vice versa. 

When the WHA Annual Conference 

celebrated its 50th Anniversary in 

Oakland last fall (2011), several 

women from the field of public his-

tory gathered for a session where 

they addressed recent develop-

ments in the profession and how 

women and gender are included 

and interpreted through various 

public history projects. Over fifty 

people attended the session. 

Session participants included Ja-

net Fireman (California History and 

USC) and Virginia Scharff (UNM 

and Autry National Center), leading 

figures in public history and co-

moderators for the event. Panelists 

included: Leslie Working (ABD, 

UNL), who shared her insight into 

the growing field of digital history 

and how womenõs participation in 

the conceptualization of institu-

tional online projects may help 

offset the common gender imbal-

ances; Kristin Ahlberg (U.S. De-

partment of State) discussed how 

issues of gender influence public 

history projects carried out in her 

career as an employee of the Of-

fice of the Historian; Sonia Dickey 
(Lore of the Land, Inc.) revealed 

the gendered discussion threads 

that have appeared through inter-

views with ranchers, farmers, 

miners, indigenous people, and 

historians from Canadian and 

Pecos River watersheds in the 

American Southwest; Dorothea 

Crosbie-Taylor (Oakland Museum 

of California) shared how a new 

exhibit, òForces of Change,ó influ-

ences the ways that the public 

interprets the study of women 

and gender in Oaklandõs history. 

Finally, Leisl Carr-Childers (NAU) 

provided an overview of how her 

work for the Nevada Test Site 

Oral History Program and Teach-

ing American History grants 

broadened her professional and 

public history experiences.  

Elaine Marie Nelson  

 

Mentor Group 

Whether a graduate student, a 

new faculty member, or a sea-

soned veteran, we could all use 

advice and support from time to 

time.  The CWWH Mentor Program 

continues to welcome both men-

tors and mentees.  Helpful ser-

vices in the past have included 

making professional contacts, 

gathering professional advice, and 

receiving tips on navigating pub-

lishing, teaching, and academic 

etiquette.  If you are interested in 

being a mentor or a mentee, con-

tact Melody Miyamoto Walters, at 

melodymmiya-

moto@gmail.com.  Mentors and 

mentees typically meet at the 

Western.  

 

Also, regardless of whether you 

serve as an official mentor, advise 

graduate students to apply for the 

Irene Ledesma Prize, and for finan-

cial assistance to attend the West-

ern History Association Confer-

ence.   Melody Miyamoto Walters 

https://mavmail.mnsu.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=ff7252a7a94b41a2bd316554e81f15a0&URL=mailto%3amelodymmiyamoto%40gmail.com
https://mavmail.mnsu.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=ff7252a7a94b41a2bd316554e81f15a0&URL=mailto%3amelodymmiyamoto%40gmail.com
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Thank You 

Thanks to Kevin Fernlund 

and the Western History 

Association for providing 

the CWWH with space in the 

exhibit hall for the Silent 

Auction. 

Logo Competition 

The Steering Committee 

decided to put the logo 

competition on hold until 

2012.  A new call will be 

issued in 2012 with an 

award to the winning de-

signer.  The person who de-

signs the willing logo will 

receive $100, a yearõs 

membership to the Coali-

tion for Western Womenõs 

History, and a ticket to the 

2012 CWWH Breakfast in 

Denver. 

2011 Jensen-Miller Award 

The WHA awarded Jennifer 

Thigpen the Jensen-Miller 

Award for òôYou Have Been 
Very Thoughtful Todayõ: The 

Significance of Gratitude 

and Reciprocity in Mission-

ary-Hawaiian Gift Ex-

change,ó which appeared in 

Pacific Historical Review 

(November 2010).   CWWH 

Treasurer Susan Wladaver-

Morgan is a PHR editor, so 

congratulations to Susan.  

The Coalition for Western 

Womenõs History created 

the Jensen-Miller Prize and 

transferred it to the WHA in 

2009. 

New Member Introductions 

If you are a new member, 

please send a brief intro-

duction to Lori Lahlum 

(lori.lahlum@mnsu.edu) for 

inclusion in the newsletter. 

  

First Annual CWWH Pajama Party 

Become 

involved 

with the 

Coalition.  

See page 10 

for 

Committees.  

Dee Garceau and Renee 

Laegreid hosted the late even-

ing get-together, which promot-

ed interaction between new and 

more long-time CWWH mem-

bers and focused on the theme: 

"Future Directions for Western 

Women's History."  The space 

may have been tight, but it did 

not inhibit the flow of conversa-

tion, ideas, and wine, or the 

sharing of chocolate.  

 

CWWH Pajama Party PJ Pants 

will be available at the next 

CWWH Silent Auction--start sav-

ing now (or contact Renee 

Laegreid to place an order for 

the 2012 WHA).  Renee 

Laegreid 

 

More photos are on page 13. 

Left to right:  Michelle Patterson, Nancy Taniguchi, Cindy Culver Prescott, 

Renee Laegreid, Linda English, Elaine Nelson, Emily Wardrop, Joan Jen-

sen, Leslie Working (partial). 
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named Peter Boag the German Dis-

tinguished Chair in American Stud-

ies. His appointment is for the 

2012-13 school year at Eberhard 

Karls University in Tuebingen. 

 

The National Coalition of Independ-

ent Scholars has awarded 

its Eisenstein-DeLacy Prize for the 

best published article by an NCIS 
member to Mary Ann Irwin for her 

article, "Sex, War and Community 

Service: The Battle for San Francis-

co's Jewish Community Center," 

published in Frontiers, A Journal of 

Women Studies, v.32, Issue 1 May 

2011.  

 

Darlis Miller received the Award of 

Merit at the 2011 Western History 

Association annual meeting in Oak-

land. 

 

Sean Moncrieff interviewed Peter 

Boag about Re-Dressing Americaõs 

Frontier Past live on the Moncrieff 

Show (an Irish radio station -- 

Newstalk 106-108 fm: http://

www.newstalk.ie/). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Kathleen Underwood (above) re-

ceived the 2011-12 award for Out-

standing University Service at 

Grand Valley State University.  In 

addition to chairing the Women and 

Gender Studies Program, she was 

recognized for her service to faculty 

governance and to inclusion and 

equity.  Her work for the Coalition for 

Western Women's History and for 

the National Women's Studies Asso-

ciation was also acknowledged. 

 

In November 2011, Dee Garceauõs 
first feature-length documentary 

film, "Stepping: Beyond the Line," 

was accepted into the Indie Mem-

phis Film Festival, where it earned a 

Special Jury Award. Indie Memphis 

has been rated one of the top 25 

film festivals in the United States. 

So she was thrilled to show her film 

there.  This summer Dee will return 

to Montana to finish work on the 

rough cut of her second feature-

length documentary, "We Sing 

Where I'm From," about gender and 

powwow cultures of the inland 

Northwest. This work-in-progress 

benefited from a screening at the 

Museum of the Rockies last year in 

Bozeman, Montana, where discus-

sion with the audience helped Dee 

to rethink some of the sequences. 

Many thanks to Mary Murphy and 

Michael Fox for organizing that 

event. 

 
Al Hurtado is  president of the 

Western History Association. 

 

 

Valerie Sherer Mathes has just 

received advanced reading copy 

of her book which will be on sale 

in April, 2012.  Divinely Guided: 

The California Work of the Wom-

en's National Indian Association is 

being published by Texas Tech 

University Press. 

 

Renee Laegreid will be leaving 
Hastings College and joining the 

History Department at the Univer-

sity of Wyoming, beginning fall of 

the 2012-13 academic year.  

 

On January 9, 2011, Mary Ann 

Irwin appeared on The Travel 

Channel's 'Hidden City,' discuss-

ing San Francisco's 1851 and 

1856 Committees of Vigilance. 

Her hair was perfect. 

 

Lynne Getz is the recipient of the I. 

G. Greer Distinguished Professor-

ship of History at Appalachian 

State University.  The award will 

allow her to take a semester off to 

finish her book on gender and 

family memory in the history of the 

Wattles-Faunce-Wetherill family. 

 

Amy Essington published a review 

of The Most Famous Woman in 

Baseball: Effa Manley and the Ne-

gro Leagues by Bob Luke in the 

Journal of African American Histo-

ry 96:4 (Fall 2011): 541-543, as 

well as entries on òRob Carew,ó 

òLarry Doby,ó òJosh Gibson,ó 
òRickey Henderson,ó and 

òKenneth Washingtonó for Great 

Lives from History: African Ameri-

cans (Salem Press, September 

2011). She presented òThe Inte-

gration of the Pacific Coast 

League: A Social History of Race 

on the West Coast,ó at the West-

ern Historical Association Confer-

ence (October 2011). 

 

The Fulbright Commission has 

Member News 

https://mavmail.mnsu.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=ff7252a7a94b41a2bd316554e81f15a0&URL=http%3a%2f%2fwww.newstalk.ie%2f
https://mavmail.mnsu.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=ff7252a7a94b41a2bd316554e81f15a0&URL=http%3a%2f%2fwww.newstalk.ie%2f
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CWWH Archives 
The Coalition for Western Womenõs 

History Records is archived at the 

Arizona Collection, Department of 

Archives and Special Collections, 

Arizona State University Library in 

Tempe.  

  

The Records of the CWWH contains 

administrative files, correspond-

ence, conference information, and 
manuscript materials ranging from 

the period from 1982 to 1991. The 

bulk of the collection pertains to the 

three conferences sponsored by 

CWWH in 1983, 1984, and 1987.  

  

The Department of Archives and 

Special Collections would like to 

expand its holdings and welcomes 

your own CWWH files, papers deliv-

ered at conferences, photographs, 

or anything that documents the ac-

tivities of CWWH.  
  

To donate CWWH materials. Send 

them to:    

Dr. Christine Marin, Archivist 

Department of Archives and Special 

Collections 

Hayden Library                              

Arizona State University 

PO Box 871006 

Tempe, Arizona 85287-1006          

 

Or call Dr. Marin or send an e-mail: 
  

Office:  480/965 -2594 

Christine.Marin@asu.edu 

WANTED! 

Treasurer.  Long-time CWWH Treasur-

er, Susan Wladaver-Morgan, is step-

ping down at the end of this year 

(October), and a new treasurer is 

needed.  To learn more about what 

the position entails, please contact 

Susan (swladamor@aol.com). 

Recorder (Secretary).  This is an 

elected position (3-year term).  Con-

tact Lori Lahlum 

(lori.lahlum@mnsu.edu) for more in-

formation. 

Solicitation for  

Manuscripts 

 

Women, Gender and the West is 

a new series at Texas Tech Uni-

versity Press. If you are working 

on a project that uses a transna-

tional or comparative framework, 

consider submitting a proposal or 

manuscript to Renee Laegreid 

(laegreid@hastings.edu), series 

editor, or Judith Keeling, Acquisi-

tions Editor at Texas Tech Univer-

sity Press. 

2013 WHA 

Consider organizing sessions for the Tuscon Western.  

In the past, weõve discussed topics such as transitioning 

from graduate student to assistant professor, navigating 

a career map (assistant professor to associate profes-

sor to full professor), and non-academic career options.   

These kinds of career sessions might be appealing giv-

en the current state of the academic job market. 

 

https://mavmail.mnsu.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=ff7252a7a94b41a2bd316554e81f15a0&URL=mailto%3aChristine.Marin%40asu.edu
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CWWH welcomes the membership 

of anyone interested in the history 

of women and gender in the North 

American West.  New members may 

join at any time.  An application 

form can be found on page 9 or at: 

www.WesternWomensHistory.org/

mbrshp.htm. 

Our membership year runs October 

to October, from annual meeting to 

annual meeting (which is held in 

conjunction with the WHAõs annual 

meeting).  We encourage members 

to renew their membership by com-

ing to the CWWH annual meeting, 

especially the CWWH Breakfast.  

Dues are pro-rated to membersõ 

annual income.  No one will be 

excluded from membership in 

CWWH because of inability to pay. 

Dues schedule: 

Students: $15 

Income under $40,000:  $30 

Income over $40,000:  $45 

Institutions:  $100 

Membership dues and contribu-

tions to the Armitage-Jameson 

Prize fund or the Irene Ledesma 

Prize fund should be sent to: 

Susan Wladaver-Morgan 

Treasurer, CWWH 

487 Cramer Hall 

Portland State University 

Portland, OR  97207-0751 

 

 

Sandy Schackel, Molly Holz, Andrea Radke-Moss 

http://www.westernwomenshistory.org/mbrshp.htm
http://www.westernwomenshistory.org/mbrshp.htm

